




















































































































Testimony submitted regarding the DOE’s current proposal to merge 

schools at building K458 and re-site Uncommon Charter Brooklyn East 

Middle School into the same building from PS 9. The space for the merged 

transfer schools would be cut in half even though:  

 We serve children that charter schools would never keep in their schools 

because they are not interested and are ill-equipped to help ELL and SPED 

students. Over 80 percent receive free and reduced lunch, they are 

overwhelmingly Black and Hispanic (95%) and some of them are homeless.  

 We would not have enough space to provide private counseling, space for 

IEP meetings, tutoring, or to house the CAMBA Learning to Work program. 

 We serve 12 District 75 students who participate in inclusion classes and in 

the new plan they would be assigned to a room that is 350 square feet with 

one window instead of their current space that is 950 square feet. This is an 

inhumane arrangement, and disregards a population of students requiring the 

most assistance toward quality education and whom charter schools are not 

created to service.  

 The proposed middle school includes 5th Grade students who cannot be 

scanned and would be forced to be in the building with students as old as 21 

years of age. This could create a safety issue for the entire building if there is 

at least one entrance that is not scanned.  

 The proposed Building Utilization Plan indicates that over-aged under 

credited students will only have gym one period a day. These students who 

may need multiple gym credits to graduate and have to be enrolled in school 

for more years since the BUP only allocates 1 hr of gym for our students 

after the proposed merger. This would negatively impact the 70 percent 

graduation rate of our cohort students.  

 It is unfortunate that Deputy Chancellor Rose who leads space planning at 

DOE has no background in education and yet as a Bloomberg holdover gets 

to make decisions about public schools, but caters to the charter schools  

https://www.linkedin.com/in/elizabeth-rose-7631721/ 

https://www.chalkbeat.org/posts/ny/2017/09/20/heres-what-carmen-farinas-

top-deputies-have-on-their-plates-this-school-year/ 

 

https://www.linkedin.com/in/elizabeth-rose-7631721/
https://www.chalkbeat.org/posts/ny/2017/09/20/heres-what-carmen-farinas-top-deputies-have-on-their-plates-this-school-year/
https://www.chalkbeat.org/posts/ny/2017/09/20/heres-what-carmen-farinas-top-deputies-have-on-their-plates-this-school-year/


My name is Marcia Osgood, and I have been a guidance counselor for 14 years at Brooklyn 
Academy High School. I hear a strong and clear message over and over again from transfer 
students entering our school: the small, individualized attention they receive with us gives 
them what they need academically and emotionally. 
  
We need to continue our success with transfer students! To do this, they need time and space 
to receive academic interventions and for their emotional concerns to be heard. They need to 
know that their problems matter to us! This change in space at our school, merging Brooklyn 
Academy and Bedford-Stuyvesant Preparatory High School, would seriously limit our ability to 
meet their needs.  
 
As guidance counselor, I can see exactly any conflicts for space as we work every day to meet 
their individual needs. With 170 students currently on the 3rd floor at Brooklyn Academy, I am 
frequently trying to locate an open space for students to meet with a caseworker from 
preventive services or a child protective specialist from ACS. Finding a space is already a 
problem with our current number of rooms. 
  
Students also voice crises that must be addressed in the moment -- problems that cannot 
wait! These crises include reproductive health matters that are time sensitive, as well as 
thoughts or plans of suicide that obviously must be helped immediately. Our social worker 
from CAMBA, our school psychology interns, and I need private space and enough time in that 
space to unravel the anxieties and fears that students are harboring, and then ensure that the 
students are safe. The counselors from Teen Choice also need the private space and time to 
address our students' reproductive health concerns.  
 
With the proposed increase in student enrollment to nearly 300 on the 3rd floor, the result 
will be only greater tension to find space. The outcome will be a reduction in crisis 
and reproductive health counseling.  
 
We must send the message to these students that they matter.  Please help protect the space 
and time that these students deserve. 
 
Support Us!   Don’t squeeze us out! 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



I am Marcia Osgood, the gc from BK Academy High School. Our school building will receive the 
Uncommon Charter middle school, if that proposal is approved. 
 
I want to thank the PS 9 parents who attended the public hearing at our school building on 
Monday, and for their very thoughtful words and support of our students’ efforts to protect 
their education. These parents were obviously moved by our students’ plea that they have 
enough space for classes and other essential support services. 
 
Our students move us every day to work extra hard to meet their individual needs. These are 
essentials like individual and group counseling, reproductive health counseling, special ed 
evaluations and speech therapy. 
 
The current proposals to merge other schools in our building with us, and to move 
Uncommon’ middle school into our building, will reduce these vital support services. I am 
requesting that the PEP and all weighing these proposals to seriously factor the impact that 
they will have on the health and well-being of students already present in our school at 832 
Marcy Avenue. 
 
Thank you. 
 
 
 
 



Good morning, City Council, 
 
My name is Anita Wahi, and I am a teacher at Brooklyn Academy High School, a transfer school, 
in Bedford-Stuyvesant Brooklyn, located in building K458 at 832 Marcy Avenue. I would like to 
comment on the DOE's process of space planning as it pertains to my school and three of the 
other schools that are co-located in the building. 
 

The DOE's Space Planning Division plans to merge ours and another transfer high school, which 
are currently located on two separate floors, while allotting the space of only one school.  This 
means Space Planning has proposed that two schools with students of exceptional academic 
and socio-emotional needs be given half the space they currently have.  My transfer 
school serves students who are 16 to 21 years old, with 28% of our students currently having 
IEPs. Transfer schools were designed by the DOE to be small, personalized learning 
environments; however, DOE's current proposal for our building combines two schools into one 
and squeezes 300 high school students onto one single floor.  All four schools affected by this 
proposal wondered why Space Planning would do this, but it is clear judging by a concurrent 
proposal that the driving force is to yield space for an Uncommon Charter middle school 
(feeder school for the UCC high school already in the building) to enter the building.  
 

It is incredibly unfair to our students who were unsuccessful in large, traditional high schools to 
be disregarded again. Our students are not numbers and desk-occupants; the needs of our 
students should come before square footage. Moreover, regarding the UCC middle school 
students, I cannot imagine how it is appropriate for 5th graders (10-year-olds) to be in the same 
building as 21- and 22-year-old high school students.   
 

I believe the City Council should also further investigate the priorities of charter schools versus 
public schools in terms of space planning. Our school was offered a different proposal in terms 
of space, which was quickly rescinded because the charter school did not like it.  Clearly, the 
charter school had first say in this proposal, and our students' needs are the last ones to be 
taken into account.  We need space for counseling, IEP meetings, evaluations, tutoring, small 
class sizes, and a positive learning environment.  The way that we use our space has been a 
great factor towards our school ranking among the top five transfer schools in terms of 
graduation rates.  
 

Our school is in Councilman Cornergy's district and we are asking him to visit our school and to 
bring our concerns to DOE.  
 

Very respectfully, 
 

Anita Wahi 
Math Teacher 
Brooklyn Academy High School 
 

https://maps.google.com/?q=832+Marcy+Avenue&entry=gmail&source=g


My name is Miari Roberts and I'm a teacher at Brooklyn Academy High School, a transfer 

school, in Bedford-Stuyvesant Brooklyn, located in building K458 at 832 Marcy Avenue. I'm 

speaking on behalf of our stakeholders who are opposed to the current proposal that DOE has 

to cut our space in half without considering the needs of our students.  We believe that DOE 

has allowed space planning to take priority over the high social/emotional and academic needs 

of our students. My school serves students who are 16 to 21 years old, and 28% of those 

students have IEPs. Transfer schools were designed by the DOE to be small, personalized 

learning environments. However, DOE's current proposal for our building will combine two 

schools into one school and squeeze 300 kids onto one floor, just so that they can squeeze an 

Uncommon Charter middle school into the building. It's unfair to our students who were 

unsuccessful in large traditional high schools to be disregarded again. The needs of our students 

should come before square footage. The City Council should also further investigated how the 

DOE allows charter schools to have priority over public schools when decisions are made 

around space. We were offered a proposal, but it was rescinded because the charter school 

turned it down.  It's unfair and shameful that the DOE allows space planning to take priority of 

students and staff who need space for counseling, IEP meetings, evaluations, tutoring, and 

small class sizes. Our school is in Councilman Cornergy's district and we are asking him to visit 

our school and to bring our concerns to DOE.  

 

Thank you.  

Respecfully submitted, 

 

Students, staff and parents  

Brooklyn Academy High School 

 
















